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REPORT OF THE TREASURER  
 

BUDGET SETTING REPORT 2022/23 
 
 
1. PURPOSE OF THE REPORT 
 
1.1 Members will be aware that the Liverpool City Region Combined Authority (LCRCA) 

has a statutory duty to agree a Levy for 2022/23 before 14 February 2022.  To 
assist the LCRCA in its deliberations, the Transport Committee will consider 
Merseytravel’s financial situation and recommend budget options. 

 
1.2 This report details the draft revenue budget and capital programme for Merseytravel 

for 2022/23.   
 
1.3 The budget report also provides details of the price/fares proposed for 2022/23 to 

which approval is sought. 
 
1.4 To allow Members to determine the revenue grants payable to Merseytravel in 

respect of general operations and Mersey Tunnels for 2022/23 and to recommend 
these to the LCRCA. 
 
 

2. RECOMMENDATIONS 
  
2.1 It is recommended that the Transport Committee:- 

 
(a) request LCRCA to approve 2022/23 operating grants for both public transport 

and Mersey Tunnels operating activities as detailed in section 4 of this report; 
 

(b) consider and approve the decision in respect of fares/prices included within this 
report; and 
 

(c) request LCRCA to approve the capital programme as detailed in section 5. 
 
 

3. BACKGROUND  
 
3.1 The 2021/22 budget for transport was determined amid a context of unique 

uncertainty arising from the pandemic and in particular its impact on public 



transport. As this financial uncertainty has receded, the picture for 2022/23 and 
beyond remains challenging.  Passenger numbers across public transport nationally 
look set to plateau at levels below the pre-pandemic peak while pressure on costs is 
increasing significantly. 

 
3.2 In accordance with the Authority’s financial strategy of achieving a financially 

sustainable position over the medium term without ongoing recourse to reserves, 
base budget increases have been limited to the impact of pay and the reduction in 
Special Rail Grant from Government.  No allowance for growth that cannot be 
funded within existing budgets has been made.  To ensure an overall balanced 
budget at the Combined Authority and Merseytravel level, savings have been 
sought from service areas and factored into the budget estimates. 

 
3.3 Whilst Merseytravel is funded predominantly through grant there are a number of 

areas in which services have the ability to generate income.  As part of the budget 
setting process, services with the ability to generate fees and charges review the 
levels at which these should be set for the forthcoming year. 

 
3.4 Despite the need to generate significant savings, transport remains key to the City 

Region’s ambitions for economic growth – and crucially – its ambition to achieve net 
zero carbon.  The ongoing rolling stock replacement programme alongside the 
current Transforming Cities Fund investments represents a highly significant 
transport capital programme and this is likely to be supplemented beyond 2022/23 
by further CRSTS funding. 

 
3.5 Through the 2022/23 budget, the Metro Mayor has set a clear direction of travel 

towards both financial and environmental sustainability. 
 
 
4. MERSEYTRAVEL REVENUE BUDGETS 2022/23 
 

MERSEY TUNNELS 
 
4.1 Whilst the Mersey Tunnels are assets of the LCRCA, day to day operation of the 

tunnels has been formally delegated to Merseytravel.  Gross income from the 
tunnels for 2022/23 is forecast to be £39.5m, subject to the LCRCA approving the 
recommendation made by the Transport Committee on 13th January 2022 in respect 
of the schedule of tolls applicable in 2022/23. 

 
4.2 From this revenue, an operating grant will be made to Merseytravel to fund the day 

to day operation of the tunnels alongside necessary capital investment.  The 
estimated grant for the operation of the Mersey Tunnels for 2022/23 is £21.89m. 

 
4.3 As the Tunnels are the assets of the LCRCA, any income generated over that 

required to meet the operational costs of the Tunnels is passed back to the LCRCA.  
Tunnels revenues are also used by the LCRCA to fund its other transport priorities, 
such as the Mersey Ferries in accordance with the County of Merseyside Act 1980 
(the 1980 Act) as amended by the Mersey Tunnels Act 2004.   

 
4.4 Although Merseytravel has delegated authority for the day to day operation of the 

Tunnels, it is not a Merseytravel service and consequently responsibility for 
determining the level of tolls payable for the use of Mersey Tunnels rests with 



LCRCA.  Consequently, this report does not cover the setting of tolls for 2022/23 as 
this is subject to a separate report to the LCRCA. 

 
 MERSEYTRAVEL TRANSPORT ACTIVITIES 
 
4.5 The table below details the proposed revenue budget for Merseytravel for 2022/23 

and the projected outturn for 2021/22.   
 
Table 1 Merseytravel Summary Budget  
 

  Projected 
Outturn 
2021/22 

Forward 
Estimate 
2022/23 

£'000 £'000 

Corporate Management & Support Services 10,004 8,509 

Transport Services 105,906 109,209 

Total Expenditure 115,910 117,719 

Funded by   

Merseytravel Operating Grant (93,293) (95,827) 

Mersey Tunnels Operating Grant (22,617) (21,892) 

Total Income (115,910) (117,719) 

Net Requirement 0 0 

 
4.6 The table below provides a more detailed breakdown of the proposed revenue 

budget for 2022/23.  A more granular analysis is included at Appendix One. 
 
Table 2 Merseytravel Service Level Proposed Budget 2022/23 
 

Service Area Projected 
Outturn 

2021/2022 
£’000 

Proposed 
Budget 

2022/2023 
£’000 

Bus 17,994 18,366 

Rail 7,276 7,203 

Rolling Stock 1,222 4,333 

Concessionary Travel 47,381 47,381 

Ferries 1,784 862 

Mersey Tunnels 16,435 15,892 

Customer Delivery 3,206 4,325 

Policy & LTP 282 412 

Asset Management 9,901 10,436 

Director of Place* 425 173 

Corporate Services Recharge 3,625 2,955 

Corporate Development & Delivery Recharge 6,045 5,021 

Corporate Costs 334 360 

Total 115,910 117,719 
* Director of Place comparator costs for 21/22 include the costs associated with the Interim Director of Transport role. 

  



 
4.7 To more accurately reflect the fact that support services (Finance, Legal, Internal 

Audit, PMO, IT and HR) are provided to both Merseytravel and the Combined 
Authority, costs have been aggregated and an appropriate proportion of the costs 
recharged accordingly. 

 
4.8 It is proposed that the grant to Merseytravel to support service provision, which is 

funded through the Levy, for 2022/23 is £95.82m, which cover the operational costs 
associated with Merseytravel and a grant to cover the revenue costs associated 
with the Rolling Stock project.   

 
4.9 The Tunnels Operating grants for 2022/23 is £21.89m, which is an increase of 

£800k when compared with the budgeted grant for 2021/22.  In keeping with the 
treatment adopted in 2021/22 the debt servicing element of Tunnels expenditure are 
budgeted and accounted for within the LCRCA budget. 

 
4.10 The medium term financial position at the Combined Authority level highlights that 

to ensure that a balanced budget is maintained over the next 4-5 years, without 
further increases to resources, it is likely that current service provision will become 
unsustainable and there will be a need to review service levels and policy decisions 
to ensure that transport services remain affordable.  Consequently, there will be a 
process initiated once the 2022/23 budget has been set to identify options for 
balancing the budgets from 2023/24 onwards.  This will be conveyed through to 
Members as the process gains shape.  Members of the Transport Committee will be 
fully involved throughout this process and provide political oversight alongside 
Overview and Scrutiny and the Combined Authority itself. 

 
 
5.0 MERSEYTRAVEL CAPITAL PROGRAMME 
 
5.1. The revised 2021/22 and draft 2022/23 capital programme are summarised below.  

The total revised capital programme for 2021/22 is £148.8m and for 2022/23 is 
£140.4m including tunnels.  A detailed breakdown of the capital programme is 
included at Appendix Two. 

 
Table 3 Merseytravel Summary Capital Programme 
 

Service Area 2021/2022 
£’000 

2022/2023 
£’000 

Bus 10,069 0 

Rail 25,611 64,664 

Rolling Stock 94,159 57,631 

Ferries 8,210 0 

Tunnels 6,890 15,244 

Hubs 170 0 

IT 1,076 400 

Smart Ticketing 1,137 0 

Corporate Strategy 1,349 0 

Corporate Services 20 0 

Mann Island 90 0 

Transport Capital Pot 0 2,500 

Total  148,781 140,439 



 
5.1.2 The initial capital programme for Merseytravel for 2022/23 is based on the delivery 

of those existing schemes for which there is a contractual commitment and funding 
secured via the Combined Authority (be that through grants or committed 
borrowing).  Whilst a further capital ask was made to support smaller scale 
interventions on the transport network, with no direct route through to funding it was 
not possible for this ask to be agreed in full.  Consequently, a sum of £2.5m is to be 
delegated to the Executive Director of Place to work with the Transport service 
areas to prioritise safety critical schemes whilst a more fundamental review of asset 
management planning and funding is undertaken.  This pot will be funded through a 
grant of £2.1m from the Combined Authority plus a £0.4m contribution from 
Merseytravel reserves. 

 
5.1.3 Notwithstanding the current low levels of capital activity currently proposed, it is 

envisaged that there will be significant transport capital spend delivered by 
Merseytravel through the City Region Sustainable Transport Settlement.  Whilst an 
indicative five-year allocation of £710m has been awarded to the Combined 
Authority, confirmation of funding and schemes is contingent on successful 
submission of business cases through the DfT.  This deadline for submission is the 
end of January 2022 and therefore the timescales are not coterminous with budget 
setting.  It is therefore envisaged that a revised capital programme will be tabled 
later in the year when there is more certainty around schemes and funding. 

 
 
6. FEES AND CHARGES 
 

MERSEY FERRIES 
 
6.1 The 2022/23 allowed budget for Mersey Ferries (excluding The Beatles Story) 

showed a deficit of £0.9m excluding recharges.  As Mersey Ferries is a company 
limited by guarantee, this means that a grant is required from Merseytravel to allow 
the company to break even.  This grant is met through the Merseytravel operational 
grant, which in turn is funded by the Levy. 

 
6.2 Mersey Ferries prices were referred to in the Mersey Ferries Long Term Strategy, 

endorsed by Transport Committees predecessor Committee ( the Merseytravel 
Committee) in January 2016, indicating that prices should increase annually by RPI 
plus 1%.  However in setting prices for what is primarily a leisure attraction, it does 
not present a clear pricing arrangement unless increased in multiples of 50p or 
more.  

 
6.3 Ferries prices have been frozen since 2019/20.  Given the impact of the Covid 19 

pandemic and the challenges that were faced with patronage levels, it was not felt 
appropriate to increase them in 2021/22.  Whilst it is acknowledged that the impact 
of Covid may still impact on the service, the impacts of inflation are such that it is 
felt appropriate to seek a price increase for 2022/23.  The schedule of increases is 
included at Appendix Three.  Subject to the proposed fare increases being 
approved, ferries income would increase by £70k. 

  



SUPPORTED BUS SERVICES FARES 
 
6.4 Currently Merseytravel operates its own fares policy on the supported bus service 

network.  The adult single cash fare is £2.10 whereas the average commercial fare 
is circa £2.34.  Similarly Merseytravel charges £1.00 for a single child fare (age 5-
18) whereas commercial fares are usually half of the adult price. 

 
6.5 Merseytravel has consistently expressed a desire to maintain fares at an affordable 

level for passengers.  At the same time commercial operators have applied higher 
than inflationary increases on their services.  This has led to the current differential 
between commercial and supported bus fares.   

 
6.6 For 2022/23 it is proposed to freeze fares at their 2021/22 level.  The region is 

currently experiencing a number of issues relating to bus and therefore officers do 
not consider it to be the right time to increase bus fares.  Bus patronage has been 
impacted by Covid 19 through restrictions and guidance to work from home.  The 
long term impact on patronage remains uncertain as levels are still significantly 
below pre pandemic levels and with the key driver being encouraging people to 
return to public transport, it is felt that now is not the time to increase fares. 

 
 BUS STATION DEPARTURE CHARGES 
 
6.7 Bus station departure charges relate to commercial bus operators’ use of 

Merseytravel bus station facilities.  The current bus station agreements allow for 
charges to be increased by a maximum of RPI plus 2%.  This is a maximum and 
there is flexibility to propose increases below this level. For 2022/23 it is proposed 
that a 2% increase is applied.  The table below details the charges to be applied 
across all staffed and unstaffed locations.  Subject to the proposed increases being 
approved this would generate an additional £30k in income for the service. 

 
 Table 4 Bus Station Departure Charges 
 

 2022/23 Rate 
£ 

Period 
Applicable 

Staffed bus station departure rates   

Standard rate 0.508 Per departure 

Rate 1 0.252 Per departure 

Rate 2 0.305 Per departure 

Rate 3 0.331 Per departure 

Rate 4 0.407 Per departure 

Rate 5 1.017 Per departure 

Unstaffed bus station departure rates   

Standard rate 0.180 Per departure 

Rate 1 0.090 Per departure 

Rate 2 0.108 Per departure 

Rate 3 0.117 Per departure 

Rate 4 0.144 Per departure 

Rate 5 0.361 Per departure 

 
  



7. FINANCIAL RISK AND RESERVES POSITION 
 
7.1 The table below details the reserves position for Merseytravel taking account of the 

projected use of reserves in 2021/22 and 2022/3. 
 

Table 5 Merseytravel Reserves 
 

 Balance as at 
1 April 2022 

£’000 

Utilisation in 
Year 
£’000 

Balance at 31 
March 2023 

£’000 

Capital Reserves 
Earmarked Reserves 
Revenue/ Working Balances 

1,994 
45,208 

4,619 

(400) 
0 
0 

1,594 
45,208 

4,619 

Total 51,821 (400) 51,421 

 
7.2 As far as practicable, an in line with the policy previously agreed by Merseytravel, 

the application of reserves to support the budget have been minimised.  Any 
proposed use of reserves should be in relation to specific costs or as part of an 
invest to save/ transformation programme.  The only exception is in respect of a 
small contribution of £0.4m towards the capital programme to cover committed 
costs. 

 
7.3 Whilst the budget has been set using the most robust estimates available and most 

current information available to support budget setting, there are a number of 
underlying costs pressures and risks that the organisation faces, specifically in 
relation to bus contract prices.   

 
7.4 At the time of setting its budget, the Combined Authority has not received 

notification from government of Bus Service Improvement Programme (BSIP) 
allocations for 2022-23 and beyond.  This funding will be central to managing the 
risks relating to bus services and as such, a provision has been made within the 
budget by way of specific bus reserves to manage these risks in the event that BSIP 
monies are insufficient to meet future financial requirements relating to bus 
services. 

 
7.5 Under the Merseyrail concession the Combined Authority through Merseytravel has 

significant financial liabilities arising from reductions in grant funding from the 
Department for Transport.  We are currently involved in contractual discussions with 
both Merseyrail and DfT and this is a further potential risk to future budgets for rail. 

 
7.6 These risks sit alongside the risks arising from our rolling stock project where 

changes in the operating environment related to COVID and other factors mean that 
the assumptions contained within the original business case will need to be revisited 
once trains are in service. 

 
7.7 A significant body of the work programmed in the capital programme relates to rail 

enhancements and the replacement of the rolling stock.  Much of the work 
associated with this is contracted through Network Rail who operate on an 
emerging cost basis, whereby increases in costs flow back to the client.  Experience 
has demonstrated that there is a significant degree of uncertainty and risk of cost 
increase arising from such schemes.  Whilst every effort has been made to ensure 



estimates are prudent and reliable there remains a risk that costs on these schemes 
could increase which would necessitate the identification of additional funding wither 
through grant or additional borrowing. 

 
 
8. Human Resources 
  

None as a direct result of this report. 
 

 
9. Physical Assets  

 
This report will provide resources to Merseytravel to undertake its asset 
management function in respect of the Mersey Tunnels and other LCRCA assets. 
 
 

10. Information Technology  
 
None as a direct result of this report. 
 

 
11. RISKS AND MITIGATION 
 
 None as a direct result of this report. 
 
 
12. EQUALITY AND DIVERSITY IMPLICATIONS 
 
 Merseytravel has a duty to eliminate discrimination, advance equality of opportunity 

and foster good relations between people who share a protected characteristic and 
those who do not.  Whilst the level of detail contained within this budget does not 
lend itself to a full appraisal of the operational implications with respect to equality 
and diversity, it is possible that there could be resultant implications for people who 
share a protected characteristic, for example older disabled people.  Therefore 
whilst there are no issues with the budget itself, any actions undertaken as part of 
the management of any savings, the equalities consequences will be fully appraised 
and any negative implications for any of the protected characteristics will be 
mitigated, where possible, subject to available resources. 

 
 
13. COMMUNICATION ISSUES 
 

None directly arising from the report. 
 
 
14. CONCLUSION 
 
14.1 Revenue spend for the current year is in line to outturn in line with the current 

revised estimates.   
 
14.2 The draft revenue budget for 2022/23 is based on robust estimates and funding 

confirmed to the Merseytravel. 



 
14.3 Revenue estimates incorporate the proposed fares in respect of Ferries, Hubs and 

Bus. 
 
14.4 Capital programme spend indicates a proposed capital spend of £148.8m and 

£140.4m for 2021/22 and 2022/23 respectively. 
 
14.5 The Director of Corporate Services is able to give his assurances that the estimates 

contained within the draft budget are robust and that adequate reserves exist to 
meet foreseeable events. 

 
 
 

JOHN FOGARTY 
Treasurer  

 
 
 
Contact Officers:- 
Sarah Johnston, Assistant Director of Finance (0151 330 1015) 
Joanna Sawyer, Communications Manager (Transport), (0151 330 1129) 
 
Appendices:- 
Appendix One – Merseytravel Revenue Budget 2022/23 
Appendix Two – Merseytravel Capital Programme 2022/23 
Appendix Three – Mersey Ferries Pricing Proposals 
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